Community Preservation Committee

October 23, 2006

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Chair, Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Ms. Brennan, Mr. Bulman, Mr. Scott

OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Mr. Murray, Board of Selectmen; Mr. Clark, Conservation Commission; Mr. Kalishes, Conservation Agent; Mr. Bucca

CALL TO ORDER-  7:05 p.m.

A.  OLD BUSINESS-

1.  Driftway Park:  

Mr. Clark noted that in 2001, before he was a member of the Conservation Commission, that body undertook the Driftway Coastal Access Project which addresses access to the Driftway Park and coastal marshes.  

He introduced Mr. Kalishes, who explained that this year’s application is a follow up to last year’s funding for a feasibility study and deals with the implementation of the results of said study.  They plan to expand the coastal access project from Driftway to the North River, to the park, to New Kent Street and the North River marshes.  The present plan hopes to provide pedestrian and bicycle access to the Driftway from Greenbush Village to Scituate Harbor.  It will include identifying where the rotary will be, where sidewalks will be needed, and addressing streetscapes all the way down to Front Street.  This project, which will be under the care and custody of the Conservation Commission, will provide flexible pedestrian access through abutting neighborhoods as well as public access to the North River and Herring River.  It will begin at the old railroad station and continue along the railroad bed.  In the area where Dunkin Donuts is located it will travel about a mile and a half to the North River by way of the Herring River and the North River marshes.  
In the future they will look at expanding the trails and providing access to Peggotty Beach through the neighborhoods for residents and possibly for people who come to Scituate by train.  They hope to get as much potential access as possible, as they feel it will engender a sense of stewardship on the part of the residents.  The more it is used by the public the more it will be self-policing and the less vandalism there will be.  It may be possible to have a stage in the field area for plays or concerts as well as educational presentations by the School Department and the Recreation Committee.  
At present there is one parking lot, which everyone uses.  They are now thinking of having several small parking lots and moving the trailable boat access away from the hand-carried boat access and the activity area.  
Mr. Clark noted that the project is divided into six sections.  
Segment 1:  The first section begins in Greenbush Village and proceeds down the entrance road for about 23 miles, through the Driftway Park on the south side of the Driftway.  It will pass the golf course and landfill, up through the marsh, with a gravel pathway behind James Landing and the Maritime Museum.  There will be a pocket park with waterfront access and continue along the Driftway past the Greenbush Station, to the River, and up to the planned site for the rotary.  It will follow the old railroad bed up to the Rousseau property.  The MBTA is presently doing salt marsh restoration in the channels along this area.  They will flush it with salt water.  The Town is presently negotiating with the T to provide additional access there.  
$496,300

Segment 2:  The second section is .41 miles long and runs along the former rail bed to the Driftway in the Dunkin Donuts area, straight along the rail line to the Rousseau site and out through the marsh to the Herring River.  This section will have a soft, paved surface, suitable for walking dogs, biking, jogging, wheelchairs, and walking.  It will comply with all the Americans with Disabilities requirements.  People will be able to follow it out to the Herring River, and there are some wonderful views of the salt marshes.  The Town has been awarded $40,000 in additional  funding from the T for wetland restoration.  
$118,352
Segment 3:  The third section is .87 miles and the second longest in the project.  It will be constructed of soft material similar to that in Section 2.  It runs along the former rail bed on the other side of the Herring River down to the North River. It may be necessary to install boardwalks and a bridge across the Herring River that will connect Sections 2 and 3.  There will be beautiful views of the islands and the river and will be ADA and pedestrian accessible.  It will continue all the way to the harbor by way of Driftway and Kent Streets and will be paved.  It may be necessary to consider some widening of the roadway.  There will be dedicated pipes connecting to the Cliffs.  The project will get many people out on the marshes and trails and will connect Greenbush to the harbor by way of the park and will encourage hiking, jogging, etc.  

$118,325
Segment 4:  The fourth section is a 40” wide structure over the Herring River.

Segment 5: The fifth segment expands Driftway Park from New Kent Street to Edward Foster Road by 1.5 miles of paved surface, and connects the park to the harbor and First, Second, and Third Cliffs.  It will include a small parking lot and a bike rack behind the bank.

$69,750
Segment 6: Segment 6 will provide power boat access to the Herring River west of the park entrance.  The entrance will connect to an additional parking lot across from Widow’s Walk.  
$55,000
Other funding sources:  $739,375

The existing parking lot at Driftway Park will be used as a starting point for parking.
The site described in Segment 6 is just west of the park and juts out into the Herring River.  A fair amount of it is made up of old concrete waste.  There can be public parking there and they may be able to connect it to some additional parking they hope to provide near the MBTA station.  
The Conservation Commission has asked the consultants who are doing the study to look into providing safe access across the river.  They hope to have preliminary design plans ready some time next month.  They are seeking CPA funding, and are looking at a five to ten year time frame.  

Mr. Hallin asked if they would put a conceptual plan together, and Mr. Clark said the Conservation is looking at the possibility of putting all the coastal resources such as the Conservation Commission, Recreation, Waterways, together in one location.  They would work with all pertinent Town departments including public safety departments such as police and fire, school department, etc. to put together a plan that would be environmentally sensitive and meet the needs of the Town.  

Mr. Kalishes said he had put the 1976 plan on line and anyone could view it on the Town website.  

Mr. Clark added that they have just signed a contract with a surveyor and a wetlands biologist to examine all the wetlands along the Driftway Park project line and do an underground survey.  They hope to have all that work done by the end of the year.  They are also working on a plan to upgrade the path and encourage more people to get out there and increase public access.  

As part of the MBTA mitigation, they will also examine the property line out to the Driftway.  The asphalt path will be built as part of the salt marsh restoration project.  About $40,000 was set aside for the Driftway wetlands project, and the Conservation Commission went to the Board of Selectmen to ask that it be released.  The contractor who caused damage and flooding was fined $200,000 and some of that may soon become available.  They have spoken to the State but have been unable to determine the status of the money.  They have also applied for money for the bike trail as a demonstration site.  The work will improve the runoff to the Herring River and the Town is requesting the money as part of the litigation.  Additionally, they have received a grant of $100,000 from DEP and $200 for porous pavement in the dog walking park.  Other sources of funding are being pursued for environmental restoration and mitigation, phragmites removal, construction and maintenance, and educational materials.    
The Conservation Commission is requesting $434,375 in CPA funds.

Mr. Hallin summed up the segments, and Mr. Clark said the Conservation Commission hopes to get some construction underway by early spring.  They must spend $245,000 or lose it.  If this request is approved at Town Meeting they can get more done quickly.  

Mr. Scott asked if the segments were listed in order of priority, and Mr. Kalishes said the pathway to the T station is funded by Town money which must be spent by June.  Regarding CPC funds, the sixth segment is the first priority.  They are communicating with the abutters and the neighbors on Kent Street.  The bridge to the North River will require significant permitting and they are presently investigating some access questions.

Mr. Scott asked if the Conservation Commission has sufficient money on hand for design, permitting, and construction.  Mr. Clark replied that they have shown the total cost so that when they ask for money for individual segments the members will be aware of how they fit into the total picture.

Mr. Scott asked if the T will allow people to park in their parking lot on weekends and Mr. Clark said they are looking for additional parking and weekend parking for the Town.  He believes there is a potential for people to board the train with bikes.  Mr. Kalishes added that they may have parking next to the treatment plant, in ½ acre adjacent to the field, and possibly in the area adjacent to the dog area.  Mr. Hallin asked if there could be parking to the right of the landfill and was told there is a big demand for sewers and the Town wants to keep the area available.  Mr. Scott asked if any soccer fields were planned for the area and Mr. Kalishes said there were not, at this time.
Ms. Brennan asked if there has been any dialogue with the T regarding parking, and Mr. Clark said this discussion would happen after other negotiations are resolved.  He added that the greatest demands for parking will be on weekends.   
Ms. Butler noted that the T has indicated that their parking lot would not be available on weekends, and Mr. Kalishes noted that people use the Quincy and other parking lots on weekends.

Mr. Leavitt asked why, given the level of interest, the boat ramp would not be the first matter addressed.  Mr. Clark replied that the permitting alone would take a year, since by law they would need hearings before the Conservation Commission, Planning Board, and the Army Corps of Engineers.  

Mr. Leavitt asked if the process could be speeded up and was told that the courts do not move quickly.

Mr. Hallin asked if the design would be done first and was told that the design would take two or three months, then they could address the permitting.

Mr. Kalishes added that the project would include wetland restoration, taking concrete out, and restoring areas before beginning the boat ramp.

Mr. Leavitt asked the source of the estimated times for design, permitting, etc. and Mr. Clark said he spent a week estimating them and he is a civil engineer.  He feels the figures are pretty accurate.
Mr. McKain asked if, in the interim, there could be negotiation with the boaters, and Mr. Kalishes said they are not making any changes right now.  The ramp is still accessible to the boaters but some work will be going on in the area.

Mr. Bulman said his biggest concern was parking, adding that people will park where they want to.

Mr. Leavitt asked if the bike paths will be asphalt.  Mr. Kalishes replied that they would, and they would be smooth and easy to maintain.  He is still unsure what material will be used where there are sidewalks, but will get advice from the consultant.

Mr. Leavitt said that he had just spent a weekend in Ogunquit, Maine where he saw a stone dust path used by both bikers and walkers.  Mr. Kalishes explained that stone dust is difficult to maintain and is not ADA compliant.

Mr. Clark pointed out that the project would present many opportunities, such as access to the golf course and restaurant.  Separating the uses will be helpful.  Oceanographic has a program, Conserve America, and communities are eligible for grants including past uses and signage.  Stellwagon Bank would qualify.   
Ms. Butler asked how long segment 6 would take from design to completion.  Mr. Clark replied that it would take two years for design and permitting, then 100 days for construction.  They hope to use concrete pavers with nets.  These are flexible and easy to maintain.

Ms. Butler asked if there are any plans for what is now a green field.  Mr. Kalishes explained that the Town is required to maintain the field for the present uses.  They can rehab the field and make it a little larger, but otherwise it must stay as it is.

Ms. Butler asked if the wildlife there would go away and Mr. Kalishes said there would be some restoration of the salt marsh to provide a habitat.

Ms. Butler asked where the dog park would be and Mr. Kalishes said it would be near the sewer treatment plant in the area where the Grounds Department used to raise trees.  Kids with special needs are hired to maintain the trails, and some are afraid of dogs.

Mr. Clark added that they want to separate all conflicting uses.

Ms. Butler asked if the boat launching area would be maintained as a hand-held boat launch.  Mr. Kalishes explained that the Town is required to maintain it as such.  It will be better than it is now, but it will still be there and will be difficult to use at low tide.  

Mr. Hallin asked how the area is maintained and Mr. Kalishes said that every Annual Town Meeting is asked to vote for the maintenance of Driftway Park.  It would be possible to have stickers for parking.

Mr. Hallin asked if the AJ McEachern Trail is privately funded and Mr. Kalishes said it is not, but the special needs kids do a great deal of work.

In response to a question by Mr. Hallin, Mr. Kalishes said there will be work there in the spring and there will be signage.

In response to a question by Ms. Butler, Mr. Clark explained that the Conservation Commission is not asking for outside funding for boat access.  It is a gateway to the Town of Scituate and they want to maintain the character of the town.  It is also a benefit to the people who will be impacted by the train.

Mr. Bjorklund asked if the article could be worded so that if the T money comes it will be possible to move faster.

Mr. Scott said that the permitting for the boat ramp will take a great deal of time.  The Jericho Road project will take three years, and Mr. Murray said the Selectmen are trying to speed up the process.  

Mr. Bjorklund suggested that it would be wise to not just keep coming in with design, but to get something started and show people that something is happening.  Mr. Clark agreed.

Mr. Murray asked if it should go before the Public Access Board.  Mr. Clark and Mr. Kalishes said this would not be necessary because it is not a massive project like the Jericho Road ramp.  This is smaller.  There may also be a small ramp in Humarock.

B.  NEW BUSINESS-

1.  Tennis Courts:  Mr. Hallin said he questioned whether CPC could fund the tennis courts as they are an existing facility.  Mr. McKain said he had already checked with Catherine Roth and was assured that it is permissible.  He will forward the information to all members.  
2.  Spread Sheet:  Mr. Scott asked if it would be possible to get a spread sheet outlining the funds that are available this year.  Mr. Hallin said he would speak to the Assessor’s Office.  Mr. Scott asked if there is close to two million uncommitted, and Mr. Hallin said some is committed to specific categories, but not to specific projects.

C.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

1.  Correspondence
The Library Foundation is holding off on the proposed park until after the vote on the Senior Center.  They will readdress the issue at the Special Town Meeting.

2.  Minutes

Acceptance of the September 25 minutes will be postponed until the next meetings.
D.  FUTURE MEETINGS:  Meetings will be held on November 6 and 20 and December 4 and 11 at St. Mary of the Nativity Parish Center.  Final votes will be taken at the December 11 meeting.
ADJOURNMENT:  At 9:10 p.m. it was MOVED by Ms. Brennan, SECONDED by Ms. Butler, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough

PAGE  
7

